PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 29, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 29, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the pledge of allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Entergy / EquaGen / Enexus – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported that Entergy Corporation has announced that they are creating a new spin-off nuclear power company named Enexus and a new joint venture named EquaGen.  EquaGen will be co-owned by Entergy and Enexus and will operate six nuclear reactors including Pilgrim Station in Plymouth.   
Free Cash Certification – Mr. Sylvia provided the Board with a report on the Town’s Free Cash Certification.

Licenses

Vehicle FOR HIRE Business Permit

· Total Travelers Transportation, LLC, 844 Webster Street, Marshfield, applied for the following permits/licenses:

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

· Two Vehicles – Taxi (Vehicles have been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department)  

· Two Vehicle for Hire Operators:

· R. Michael Anabel
80 Pine Street, Duxbury, MA 02332

· Richard Tracy

97 Furnace Street, Marshfield, MA 02050

Issuance of the above operator licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background Check and Driving Records.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved one (1) Vehicle for Hire Business Permit, two (2) Vehicle (Taxi) Permits, and (2) Vehicle for Hire Operator Permits (R. Michael Anabel and Richard Tracy) for Total Travelers Transportation, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator

· For Patriot Transportation:

· Muhammad Haque

317 Court Street, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check. Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator Permit for Muhammad Haque to operate for Patriot Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· For Total Travelers Transportation, LLC:

· Thomas Gratton 

210 Bay Avenue, Marshfield, MA 02050

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check. Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator Permit for Thomas Gratton to operate for Total Travelers Transportation, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· For Patriot Transportation: 

· Jeffrey Furtado

22 Woodbine Drive, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check. Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator Permit for Jeffrey Furtado to operate for Patriot Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the March 4, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.

Plymouth Long Beach Research / Activity Permit – The Board approved a Plymouth Long 
Beach Research / Activity Permit for wildlife photographer Jim Fenton.  The Town’s Environmental Management Division, Conservation Commission, and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee have all given their approval to Mr. Fenton’s permit application.

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
Discussion on FY2008 Sewer Enterprise Fund Deficit

Chairman Quintal noted his request that staff attend this meeting to further discuss solutions to the FY2008 Sewer Enterprise Fund Deficit.  In years past, he said, snow and ice expenses have been put on the recap at the end of the year, and he suggested that the Town use the money that was to be used for snow and ice toward paying down the Sewer Enterprise deficit.

Finance Director Lynne Barrett addressed the Board and reported that the Town would soon be generating bills for the second half of FY2008.  Ms. Barrett said that she now approximates the Sewer Enterprise revenue deficit at $750,000 to $800,000 (as opposed to previous figures of $1 million), but, until the last batch of bills is posted on June 30th, these figures remain only estimates. 
The primary reason for the deficit, Ms. Barrett explained, can be attributed to the absence of any increase to the sewer rates over the past four years, despite the steadily rising costs of providing the service.   She outlined the process of how these budget shortfalls might be offset: by using state funding; by using Sewer Capital Reserves; or by using Sewer Enterprise free cash.  These alternatives, however, would require vote of Town Meeting in the fall, she noted.  The last alternative, Ms. Barrett said, would be to raise taxes or take money from the stabilization fund.  Ultimately, she concluded, the Department of Revenue must approve of the Town’s recap revenue estimates, and she offered her recommendation that the deficit matter be resolved prior to setting the tax rate in the fall.
Discussion ensued between Chairman Quintal and Ms. Barrett about capital reserves and the availability of grants for infrastructure improvements.  He inquired if the state aid funds that were recently approved at Town Meeting for the schools and for new police officers could be applied to this deficit.  Ms. Barrett responded with the recommendation that the Board wait to get more accurate figures before considering that action.

Chairman Quintal acknowledged that, ultimately, the Town must expand its infrastructure to offset the sewer debt, lower the sewer rates, and make the system accessible to new users.  
Selectman Machado echoed Chairman Quintal and added his belief that wastewater is a community problem, much like the schools and solid waste, that must be borne by the community.  While he understands that residents with septic systems are in a different situation than those who currently use the system, Selectman Machado said that he would hate to see the Town’s 3,000 customers bear the entire responsibility for the wastewater system and treatment facility.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg recommended that the Town use a combination of several funding sources toward the resolution of the sewer deficit, as opposed to exhausting one fund or another.   Selectman Machado suggested applying some money from the General Fund to offset the increase to the system’s users.  Chairman Quintal requested that Ms. Barrett and DPW Director, Roger Hammond, return before the Board with a plan to attract additional sewer tie-ins.
Selectman Machado made a motion to use money from the snow and ice deficit to offset increases to the sewer fees, and to put the snow and ice deficit on the recap.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted 3-0-1 in approval.  Selectman Tavares noted that he chose to abstain from the vote, as he wished to have further time to review the figures presented before making a decision.

Ms. Barrett recommended that the Board vote to set new sewer rates for FY2009.  
Chairman Quintal asked if it was true that some sewer customers could see their bills go up by 50%.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, based on the amount of cubic feet used, the system’s biggest consumers could see a significant increase in their sewer bills.  

Mr. Sylvia added that he and his staff are on schedule to provide the Board with a presentation in two months on the incentives the Town can offer to attract more consumers to hook into the sewer system.

Environmental Management Update

David Gould, the Town’s Environmental Manager, provided the Board with an update on several improvement projects planned for the downtown and waterfront districts.  
Harbor Dredging – The Plymouth Harbor Dredging Project has received a Final Record of Decision through the Massachusetts Environmental Policy Act (MEPA), Mr. Gould reported.  All necessary permits for the project have either been filed or acquired, he said, and funding requests—including an earmark request for the dredging of the federal channel—have been submitted to our legislative delegation.
T-Wharf Reconstruction – Mr. Gould announced that the MEPA process has been completed for the reconstruction of the T-Wharf.  The United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) will work with the Town on stormwater and wharf management plans, he noted, and an underwater archaeology study will be conducted per order of the Massachusetts Historical Commission.  Mr. Gould was pleased to announce that the Town has recently received another $50,000 from the Seaport Council towards the T-Wharf Reconstruction, as well as the Harbor Dredging project.
Dams – Mr. Gould noted that the Town has received an additional $160,000 for the removal of the Off-Billington Street and PlymCo dams, and final design for these projects is now underway.  Maintenance work on the Holmes Dam (at Newfield and Summer Streets) is complete, but a final decision on removal or repair of the dam structure needs to be made.
Plymouth Long Beach Nourishment – The Plymouth Beach Nourishment Project is permitted and underway, Mr. Gould said, and the DPW is making its best effort to complete the work before Memorial Day.   The DPW began delivering the 8,700 cubic yards of sand to the beach today, he reported, and once it has been laid down, staff will address those areas that need to be raked.  Lastly, Mr. Gould noted the Town will soon have a permit to move large stones to provide for an improved pedestrian walkway along the beach.   
Town Brook Restoration – Mr. Gould reported that the Jenney Grist Mill herring run along Town Brook has been chosen as one of five sites within the state to participate in a new video-camera counting system made available through the Division of Fisheries and Wildlife and UMASS Amherst.  The Town, he said, currently has the camera system, an electronic counter, and a seasonal employee (paid for by grant funds) to keep track of the quantities of herring traveling through the run.
Eel River Headwaters Restoration – Mr. Gould explained that the Town is in the MEPA process of the Eel River Headwaters Restoration, with over $1.5 million in grant funding secured towards the project.  Once complete, Mr. Gould said, the restoration will be the most expansive of its kind within the state.
June Special Town Meeting Articles

Article 10
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, including Challenge Grant funds received as part of a match towards a United States Fish and Wildlife grant, the sum of $91,500, more or less, for the acquisition of a 13.63 acre parcel in the Eel River watershed, located on Hayden Pond off Sandwich Road in Plymouth, Massachusetts, and shown as Assessors Map 82, Lot 19, for the purposes of open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission,  and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such conservation land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Gould explained that this article was previously on the warrant for the Spring Town Meeting, but it had to be pulled so that staff could first clarify the process of selecting the parcel and formulating the purchase price.   The article, he said, seeks to use $91,500 from Challenge Grant funds to acquire 13.63 acres of land in the Eel River Watershed along the shoreline of Hayden Pond.   The parcel outlined in the article, Mr. Gould noted, was selected not only for its importance to the headwaters of the river but for its historical and archeological value.  

When the Town decided to approach the property owner, he said, it was learned that the parcel was owned by a Town employee.   Mr. Gould explained that he contacted the State Ethics Commission to review the process by which the parcel was selected and by which an offer was made to the owner, and the Commission has concluded that the Town followed all appropriate and open practices throughout the process.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 10 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 1
To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2007 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.


BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett provided the Board with an explanation of the two requests outlined in Special Article 1.   One request was from the Airport for three items, she said, and she offered her recommendation that the items be funded through the Airport Reserves account.  The other request, she said, is for overtime in the Solid Waste Division for station monitoring, which she recommended be funded by the Solid Waste Reserves account.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 1 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 2

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:  

	Project Number
	Department or Sponsor
	Project Description

	1
	School Department
	School Building Repair Program

	2
	School Department
	Computers and Connectivity - Replacement of Computers

	3
	School Department
	School Vehicle & Replacement of Equipment

	4
	DPW - Cemetery
	Crematory Construction 

	5
	DPW - Engineering
	Infrastructure Management Plan Phase 8

	6
	DPW-Envir. Mgmt.
	Removal of the Off Billington St Dam

	7
	DPW-Maintenance
	Town Building Repair Program, 1749 Courthouse paint project

	8
	DPW-Maintenance
	Town Building Repair Program, Paint Doors and Windows at Memorial Hall

	9
	DPW - Maintenance 
	Town Veh & Equip. Repl Program, Highway -Replace Street Sweeper

	10
	DPW - Maintenance 
	Town Veh & Equip. Replc Program, Highway -Purchase 20 Ton Trailer

	11
	DPW - Maintenance
	Town Veh & Equip. Replc Program, Highway -Replace H344 Chipper

	12
	Fire Department
	Self Contained Breathing Apparatus Replacement

	13
	Fire Department
	Command Vehicle Replacement,     

Replace C2 1992 GMC Yukon w/New 4WD Vehicle & 

Replace C3 1999 Ford Crown Vic w/New 4WD Vehicle

	14
	Fire Department
	Rehabilitate Ladder 2

	15
	Clerk
	Archive & Storage

	16
	Library
	Replacement of Fire Alarm System at Main Branch

	17
	Sewer Enterprise
	Sewer System Improvements

	18
	Solid Waste Enterprise
	Containers for Recycled Materials

	19
	Solid Waste Enterprise
	Used loader for transfer stations

	20
	Solid Waste Enterprise
	New packer truck 

	21
	Water Enterprise 
	Water Distribution System Improvements

	22
	Water Enterprise
	Replace Bradford Green Sand Filters

	23
	Airport Enterprise 
	Environmental Assess/Impact Report of Runway 15/33 - Airport Share of $375,000 total project

	24
	Airport Enterprise
	100LL Aviation Gasoline Fuel Truck

	25
	Airport Enterprise
	Replacement of HVAC System at Airport Admin. Building


Mr. Sylvia explained that he and his staff made the decision to refrain from addressing capital projects at the Spring Town Meeting until further cash reports were provided by the Department of Revenue.   This delay, he said, provided Ms. Barrett with the opportunity to perform a thorough analysis of the funds available for capital projects.   Mr. Sylvia outlined the process by which he asked Department Heads to submit requests for critical FY2009 projects, and he noted that staff will look further at the Town’s debt position to ascertain whether there are any additional projects that can be brought before Fall Town Meeting in October.  Those requests outlined in Article 2, he pointed out, have been approved for funding by the Capital Outlay Committee. 

Ms. Barrett referred the members of the Board to the chart and accompanying ranking criteria provided in their packets.  

Chairman Quintal inquired about the capital request from the Clerk’s Office for archival storage.  Town Clerk Larry Pizer addressed the Board and explained that the Town’s records are stored in various locations within the Town’s municipal buildings, the bulk of which are in the basement of Town Hall.   While this archival project will not provide a completely permanent solution to the Town’s storage and recordkeeping needs, Mr. Pizer said, it will set forth a more efficient process by which the Town’s busy departments can manage and store their records.
Chairman Quintal asked for more information on the reasons for replacing the fire alarm system at the Plymouth Public Library.  Jennifer Harris, Assistant Library Director, addressed the Board and explained that the vendor who services the alarms at the library is having more and more difficulty finding parts and replacements to repair the aging and near-obsolete alarm system.   It has been recommended that the main fire alarm system, as well as those within the HVAC system, be replaced, with a cost estimate of $19,900.

Mr. Sylvia invited DPW Director Roger Hammond to provide the Board with a presentation on the capital request to build a crematory.   

Mr. Hammond reviewed the site requirements for crematories and displayed design renderings and floor plans for the proposed 3,000 square foot facility.  The capital request in Article 2, he said, is for $275,000 in additional funding necessary to fully complete the project.   Mr. Hammond noted that Plymouth’s crematory will be the second municipal facility of its kind within the state, and it will begin operation with two retorts (cremation units) and eventually house four retorts.   It is expected, he said, that the crematory will pay for itself after five years of operation, and, in ten years, it will help to make the Town’s cemetery operations self-supporting.
Mr. Hammond reviewed the table of expenses and explained that the budgeted cost per square foot in the 2006 update of the Cemetery Master Plan was significantly underestimated, requiring the DPW to come back to Town meeting with an additional request.  As plans for the crematory were reviewed with the Building Committee, he said, it became apparent that it was important to provide a quality facility, and a more accurate project estimate was formulated. 
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Hammond about the facets of the crematory and possible plans for memorial walls or columbariums.  

Paul McAlduff, Planning Board and Building Committee member, addressed the Board and explained that cremation is becoming a growing trend within the funeral service industry.  The crematory, he said, should be a well-built facility that respects the various spiritual needs of those who have chosen to be cremated and their families.
David Peck, chairman of Building Committee, explained that he and his fellow committee members take very seriously the idea of living within a budget.  Unfortunately, he said, the 2006 plan dramatically underestimated the cost per square footage, and their efforts to scale down and simplify the design of the project were futile in holding the costs down within the initial budget.   Mr. Peck noted that the rising costs of gas and commodities has inflated the budget, regardless of the initial estimate, and the committee decided to go back and request the additional funds necessary to erect a facility that is expandable, justifiable, and worthy of the community. 
Selectman Tavares requested further information from Mr. Hammond regarding the formulation of his estimates on the number of cremations that are expected to be performed at the facility.

Mr. Hammond explained that the Cremation Association of America has collected solid figures on the growing trend of burial by cremation.  The estimate of 500 cremations anticipated within the first year is a conservative one, he said, and demand for the service will likely justify the addition of two retorts in year seven or eight of operation.   Mr. Hammond noted that Duxbury processes approximately 2,800 cremations per year with four retorts in service, and Plymouth’s prices will be in line with theirs.  With the rising cost of fuel—and in consideration of the distance to the nearest facilities aside from Duxbury (Fairhaven and Attleboro)—it is expected that demand for services through the Plymouth crematory will be high.   
Selectman Machado noted his assumption that Plymouth’s funeral homes would choose to use a Plymouth facility over one in Duxbury.  He asked if any of these local service providers were contacted prior to formulating the estimates within the proposal.
Mr. Hammond confirmed that Plymouth’s funeral directors were invited to speak with the Town about the crematory proposal, and he, too agrees that they will likely choose Plymouth over Duxbury because of the economic benefit of shorter transportation distances. 

Mr. McAlduff added that he would be happy to reach out and procure further figures from Plymouth’s local funeral homes.  If the Town waits any longer, he said, the cost to construct this facility will only increase.

Selectman Tavares noted that, while he understands the benefits of cremation in reducing the amount of land needed to expand cemeteries, he would not support the additional request for $250,000 until the figures outlined in the proposal were better substantiated.    
Vice Chairman Loewenberg agreed that it would be useful to acquire more information from our local service providers, but added her thoughts that, if Plymouth’s prices are set competitively, there is little reason why our local providers would choose more distant facilities over Plymouth’s facility.

Mr. Sylvia noted that he supports the request for the crematory, as there is less and less land available for cemetery expansion, and because expenses to construct the facility will increase as time passes.  If the Board so chooses, he said, it can consider making a recommendation on Article 2 without the crematory, and staff can return at a future meeting to provide the Board with further information. 
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 2, with the exclusion of the crematory request, to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 2A
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds a sum of money to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that Article 2A represents a transfer of monies into the Stabilization Fund.   The Department of Revenue will be certifying the Town’s Free Cash at approximately $1,746,000, she noted.  Ms. Barrett then offered her recommendation that $1,472,482.89 in Free Cash be used for the capital requests outlined in Article 2, with the remaining amount of $273,000.00 to be transferred into the Stabilization Fund.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 2A to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 2B
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from available funds a sum of money to fund the fiscal year 2007 appropriation deficit of the Airport Enterprise Fund, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett reviewed the reasons behind the $269,486.77 appropriation deficit in the Airport Enterprise Fund and noted that the Department of Revenue has recommended that the Town resolve the matter at the Special Town Meeting.  Ms. Barrett clarified that this was an appropriation deficit, not a revenue deficit, and recommended that the resolution come from the Airport Reserves Account.   

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 2B to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes to the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes and the purpose of leasing, parcels of land shown on Assessors Map 74, Lot 1, commonly known as the site of the Manomet Landfill and on Assessors Map 55, Lot 22A, such parcels commonly known as the Cedarville Landfill, and further, to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a lease of said parcels or portions thereof for the purposes of erecting, maintaining and operating a renewable energy project to generate electricity, together with appurtenant easements for wires, pipes, conduits and supporting structural elements on said parcels or on abutting parcels, for a term not to exceed 25 years, and upon such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate, and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift or eminent domain necessary easements in abutting properties, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the vote taken hereunder, or take any other action relative thereto.
ENERGY COMMITTEE

Brian Kuhn, chairman of Energy Committee, explained that he and his fellow committee members are sponsoring Article 3 to allow the Town to generate lease revenue and ‘green’ electricity from solar brightfields (which use photovoltaic panels to convert sunlight into electricity) or other renewable energy devices on the Town’s capped landfills.    Landfills, he said, are often tracts of sloped, open space that sit unused but are perfect for catching direct sunlight.  Mr. Kuhn pointed out that the Manomet and Cedarville landfills are ideal locations where 2.2 to 2.3 megawatts of power could be potentially generated, adding to the Plymouth 2020 Energy Challenge of producing all of the Town’s municipal electricity from ‘green’ sources by the year 2020.

Mr. Sylvia and Mr. Kuhn entertained some brief questions from members of the Board.  On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 4
To see if the Town will vote to ban plastic bags being used at grocery stores and drugs stores in Plymouth, or take any other action relative thereto.



BY PETITION:  James Sweeney, ET AL.

Maria DaSilva, president and founder of Sustainable Plymouth, presented Article 4 on behalf of petitioner James Sweeney.   Sustainable Plymouth, she explained, works to promote recycling and cleaner energy, and the group has the goal to make Plymouth the “greenest” in the nation.  One way to do this, she said, is to ban plastic bags, which are made from a petroleum-based product that will not decompose in landfills.   Of the few communities that have done this, she said, San Francisco is one, and there are towns in Massachusetts, New York, and Alaska that are considering the ban.  There is no intent to hurt local businesses, Ms. DaSilva emphasized, as the plan is to start with grocery and drugstore chains.  
Chairman Quintal inquired about the legality of such a ban.  Ms. DaSilva reiterated that San Francisco has enacted the ban legally, and Sturbridge, Massachusetts will likely follow with a vote at their Town Meeting this very same evening.
Chairman Quintal expressed his agreement that the Town continue to move toward with being more environmentally-conscious.  Selectman Tavares agreed, and expressed his opinion that the types of bags targeted in the ban are a nuisance to the environment.  He suggested, however, that it might be more prudent for the petitioners to first work with local stores and chains on a mutual plan to phase-out these bags, and then come back to Fall Town Meeting with that plan.

No objections were made to Selectman Tavares’ suggestion.  No motions were made and no action was taken on Article 3, and Chairman Quintal asked that the petitioners work with local retailers and return to Fall Town Meeting with a mutual solution.

Article 7
To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 2B of the May 20, 2006 Special Town Meeting which appropriated funds for the purpose of paying for an appraisal consultant and legal fees related to the relicensing of and negotiations with Entergy Nuclear Generation Company, to provide that such funds may be used for the purpose of conducting an appraisal and paying for legal fees and associated costs related to the conveyance of the so-called “1,000 Acres” property for the purpose of construction of an entertainment and movie production studio campus, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Sylvia explained that Article 7 requests funding for legal and technical services in reviewing the proposal from Plymouth Rock Studios (PRS) to construct a motion-picture studio at the 1,000 Acres site.  The Town has chosen the firm of Duane Morris, he said, who worked with Plymouth to negotiate the recent Payment-In-Lieu-Of-Taxes (PILOT) agreement with Entergy.   Mr. Sylvia expressed his belief that Duane Morris has demonstrated a proven record of service, and if Town Meeting votes to convey the land within the 1,000 Acres, their legal expertise will be of great value to the Town as the studio process moves forward.

Mr. Sylvia reported that approximately $870,000 from the funds appropriated by Town Meeting for the PILOT agreement was not expended.  This article, he explained, will amend the article that provided the funding for the PILOT to include Duane Morris’ services for the PRS project.   It is likely, Mr. Sylvia said, that leftover funds will be reimbursed, but, for now, the Town needs to engage specialized legal counsel.  The language of the article, he noted, is broad enough to provide for additional funds if further Entergy negotiations are necessary. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 7 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Article 8

To see if the Town will vote to confirm the Board of Selectmen’s selection of all of the parcels of the Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District, which parcels are shown in more detail on the Movie and Entertainment Production Overlay District -- MEPOD Map dated April 22, 2008, as on file with the Town Clerk and included herein by reference, as an Economic Opportunity Area (“Movie and Entertainment Production Economic Opportunity Area”) , and authorize the Board of Selectmen to submit an Economic Opportunity Area application to the Economic Assistance Coordinating Council (“EACC”), and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to take such action as may be necessary to obtain the EACC’s approval of the Economic Opportunity Area, including but not limited to development and adoption of a Tax Increment Financing (“TIF”) Plan, which plan shall include a TIF Agreement and designation of a TIF Zone, and submission of the same to the EACC for approval,  or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development, explained that Article 8 would create an Economic Opportunity Area (EOA) and TIF zone specific to the Plymouth Rock Studios proposal at the 1,000 Acres site.  He reviewed the elements and the process of the EOA and TIF, and noted that the designation would qualify under a blighted or open area of raw land.  Mr. Hanks offered his recommendation that the MEPOD Zoning Overlay define the EOA over the potentially developable area for the studio project.   Mr. Hanks explained the criteria to be eligible for I 3 (commonly known as “I Cubed”) funding through the state, and noted that Article 8 simply gives the Town the flexibility to negotiate a TIF zone agreement with the studio proponents.   
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 to the June Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation: Annual Report 
Mr. Hanks provided the Selectmen with the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation’s annual report.  He reviewed the history of the Foundation, the Foundation’s membership, and the recommendations of the RKG Master Plan of 2001.  He then reviewed the objectives of the Foundation, noting its intent of attracting business, tourism, and development to the Town, with the goal of diversifying Plymouth’s tax base and stabilizing its economy.
Mr. Hanks reviewed the Foundation’s many recent efforts and activities, including the addition of new tourism kiosks, plans to augment the Pilgrim Path with iPod-accessible audio tours, and a campaign to attract film and video shooting / production in Plymouth.  He concluded his presentation with a review of the Town’s industrially-zoned areas and opportunities for economic expansion and extended infrastructure.    
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Hanks for his presentation and for all that the Foundation does on behalf of the Town of Plymouth.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Pay-As-You-Throw – Selectman Machado said that he has spent much time scrutinizing the DPW’s proposal to go to a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) solid waste program.  He noted his support of single-stream recycling—as opposed to our current program of sorted recycling—as he believes that this simpler system will encourage more citizens to participate.  Selectman Machado noted that he supports the concept of PAYT, but does not agree with the DPW’s plans for implementation, and he offered several recommendations to modify the plan and educate the public.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked Mr. Hammond to provide the Board with some further information on the DPW’s PAYT proposal in respect to mitigating the cost of the program for seniors.   
Mr. Hammond responded that the ratio between the current senior and regular sticker fees was used to formulate the proposed PAYT fees.  Whatever gets taken off of the senior fee, he said, must be added to the regular fee for everyone else.   In regards to single stream recycling, Mr. Hammond said, both the regular and the senior rate would need to be increased to cover the additional costs associated with the more-expensive, single-stream recycling.
Mr. Sylvia noted that staff would take a look at the points just raised by Selectman Machado and return at another meeting with further information.
Chairman Quintal reminded the Board that a vote was taken to move forward with PAYT.  
Selectman Tavares questioned whether Selectman Machado’s suggestions and inquiries would be taken seriously.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he and his staff fully intend to look at the points raised by both Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectman Machado.  

Traffic Congestion at Nathaniel Morton – Selectman Machado expressed concerns about the congestion caused along Lincoln Street when school lets out at Nathaniel Morton.  He asked if the Engineering Department could take a look at creating a circular driveway in front of the school to allow for additional parked/waiting vehicles and clear the street for the passage of cars and emergency vehicles.  Mr. Sylvia noted that a comprehensive review was done some time ago, and, hence, the loop road linking Sandwich Street to the rear parking lot was created.  A circular drive may not be possible, Mr. Sylvia noted, because of drainage requirements along the front of the school.
NSTAR Poles – Selectman Machado asked if staff could determine how often NSTAR inspects its poles and determines when they need to be replaced.

New Business

Highway Signage – Chairman Quintal noted that the Exit 7 signs on Route 3 need to be replaced, along with the memorial signs dedicated to Veterans at the overpass.

Summer Schedule – Chairman Quintal noted that the Board often chooses to meet every other week during the summer, from Memorial Day to Labor Day weekends.  If he is still a Selectman after the May elections, he said, he would like the Board to consider switching to the usual summer schedule.
Both Vice Chairman Loewenberg and Selectman Tavares suggested that the summer schedule be determined by the Chairman and Town Manager on a week-to-week basis, considering the amount of business that is on the horizon with plans for the film studio, the Public Space Action Plan, and the 400th Anniversary Celebration.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Litigation) and 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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